Vernhams Dean Parish Council

	MINUTES OF MEETING
	:13th July 2015

	TIME OF MEETING
	:7.30 pm 

	venue of meeting
	:Millennium Hall Vernham Dean

	Type of meeting
	:ORDINARY

	present
	:mr m knight (MK)

	
	:mr h watkins (HW)

	
	:mr will hawkins (WH)

	
	:Mr P Nicolls (PN)

	Chaired by
	:mr R winch (Rw)

	in attendance
	:Mrs K Nightingale (KN)

:Cllr P Giddings (PG)

:Cllr T ROlt (TR)
:Mrs j scrivener (js)

:Miss k grant (kg)

	Parishioners
	:3


	
	Apologies 
Mr R Smith, Mrs J Drury Mrs M Perry
	Action

	
	Register of Interest
No interests registered.

Mr Will Hawkins was welcomed onto the Council.
	

	
	Urgent Matters

None raised.
	

	
	Minutes of meeting 11th May agreed and signed.
	

	
	Public Participation

Mr Collard informed the council that the new footpath outside his property is now the subject of litigation. He questioned the usefulness of a sump in times of flooding and advised those affected to move house.
Councillor Rolt informed council that the Cango bus route has been altered and the timetable bears little resemblance to reality. The logistics are badly thought out, certain key stops are no longer included and it would appear to be flouting certain rules such as reversing while passengers are on board. A petition has been drawn up and councillors were asked to sign it and show their support for the old service to be re-instated. A meeting is due to take place and the clerk will be informed of the outcome. Praise was given to the bus drivers who have operated a highly valued service which appears to have been ignored by those in authority.
Councillor Giddings remarked that Vernham Dean is due to get faster broadband but that Vernham Street would not. He enquired whether anyone had heard of a cable running from Hurstbourne Tarrant to Vernham Dean but it was agreed that this was probably a rumour.
	

	
	Update from the PFA

The MUGA had been officially opened and the occasion afforded the opportunity to showcase what had been achieved. Membership had increased. The fete was deemed to have been very successful with about £4000 being raised to be split between the school and the PFA. A new website and facebook page have been launched to aid marketing of events and facilities. The container has been cleared of rubbish and a new marquee was purchased. The new booking system appears to be working well although membership is slow however the school is beginning to use the MUGA. Next event is Bonfire night. The committee needs looking at to ensure the spread of workload is more even. 
The chairman expressed the council’s thanks and congratulations to the PFA and the school for a fantastic fete.
	

	
	Update from the Flood Group 
Mrs Scrivener reported that a meeting had taken place at the end of April and a further meeting is due later this month. It is generally agreed that groundwater flooding is much more difficult to deal with than surface water flooding. Some work has been undertaken at Hurstbourne Tarrant to try and alleviate the surface water problems there. Central financing is agreed in 6 yearly cycles and the last cycle deadline was March 2014. As the most recent and severe problems experienced in Vernham Dean were still ongoing at that time, we missed out on being able to secure central funding for any flood mitigation works. Hampshire County Council are however trying to securing funding for works through other sources although there are no guarantees that they will be successful. We are at the top of a list to receive help because of how the valley community have worked together collectively and with the authorities and we are therefore well-placed to secure some funding, however it is not available at the moment. HCC are working on a plan with riparian owners to improve the flow of surface water and the Environment Agency are trying to source funding for a 6 inch pump. The emergency plan is almost ready, finalisation is waiting upon the location of the sump to be decided. Upon publication an open meeting will be held to show villagers what has been achieved to date and to offer some training on pump operation. Mr R Winch has arranged for Kit Malthouse MP to attend. HCC have been informed that the action of the village in minimising flooding to the school possibly saved the in the region of £1 million.


	

	
	Update on Highways Issues. 
Cllr Knight reported that Paul Walsh from HCC Highways had come out and inspected the pot holes with him. The work should be carried out within 10 working days. Cllr Knight will follow up and liase directly with Mr Walsh. The tree debris on the A343 was again raised as a matter of concern. Aboriculturalists are now taking an interest and an order has been placed for work to be undertaken. It was stated that the road at the bottom of Windmill Lane on the mjain VD – Upton road is deemed too narrow for white lines to be painted.
	MK


	
	Matters Arising

1. The issue of dog fouling was again raised as an issue on certain footpaths. More signs can be put up and the Chair will put an article in FOCUS explaining that it is illegal and dog owners can, and have been, fined £1000.
2. A tree audit is required to be carried out. One particular tree of note in the village has very obvious signs of disease and will need to be felled before it falls. Cllr Nicoll to contact the owner. Cllr Hawkins to provide contact details.
	PN WH

	
	Correspondence

A letter had been circulated from a resident regarding the installation of a new driveway. It would appear that incorrect advice had been given by TVBC regarding what authorisaton is required in such circumstances.
A parishioner had drawn attention to the change in Town and County Planning Act which has relaxed planning approvals on certain establishments who wish to change the use. Clerk to forward the email to all.

The grass cutting on the new footpath has been carried out and should now be on TVBC s regular schedule.

HCC have agreed a sum of up to £2000 in the form of a grant to install a sump and pump at a location to be decided.
Councillor Reports
Cllr Watkins reported that a parishioner had needed to call an ambulance recently which took 4 hours to arrive. This needs to be taken up with the ambulance service.
Cllr Knight reported that both BT and Aster property have indicated they may be able to help with the funding of a sump and pump. Much depends on the outcome of the meeting due to take place later this month.

Cllr Nicolls reported that the School are still looking for a Head Teacher. The old school kitchen now belongs to the School and this could potentially offer a storage solution to the village pumps.

Cllr Perry reported that 2 benches will be been positioned on the pond. One has been installed in memory of Michael Whittingham - this need to be secured. The other is in memory of Pam Le Mottee and will be moved from the wildflower meadow to the pond.

Cllr Knight offered to organise the purchase and presentation of small gifts to Di Brignell and John Garbutt in recognition of their service. A budget of £25 each was agreed.

Footpaths
A parishioner presented his case regarding Post Office Alley. He is concerned with drainage and flooding of his property and who would be liable in such an instance if ownership was established. Any landowner would be liable for maintenance with obvious financial implications. The original problem of the path being obstructed has receeded as foliage has been cleared and the individual who was prevented from using it is no longer alive. Can the application to establish a right of way be revoked? Cllr Knight to investigate.
The issue of FP19 was again raised and the solutions proposed by HCC discussed. To divert the footpath would be expensive and it is unclear who the landowner is. Some cutting down of foliage may help. Cllr Wawkins agreed to try and establish who the owner is. 

The issue of overgrown hedges on footpaths was raised. All parishioners have a responsibility not to allow hedges to encroach on the highway or pavements.
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	Planning

The sub committee had reviewed the following applications:
15/01464/FULLN Bank Cottage Vernham Dean. Replacement shed. No comment
15/01433/LBWN Sargents Farm. Alterations to garage door and outbuildings. No comment

15/01113/LBWN Anns Cottage Vernham Dean. Oak framed extension. No comment

15/01249/FULLN Rose Cottage Upton. Stables. No comment

Finance
The following cheques were authorised for payment:

HMRC PAYE £65.20
Clerk salary Q2 £503.87

R Smith website £65.00

Playsafety inspection £81.60

TVBC election expenses £24.10

VDPFA VAT reclaim £1096.40

Meeting finished 9.30pm. 

Date of next meeting: 14th Sept 2015
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